Minutes of the meeting of St. Giles Governing Body

Resources Committee held on Wednesday 12th July 2017 at 6.00 p.m.
Part A Minutes
PRESENT:
Mr. Michael Swadling – Committee Chair, Mr. Callton Young, Mrs. Virginia Marshall - Head Teacher,



ALSO PRESENT:
Mrs. Lisa Negus –School Business Manager (SBM), Mr Colin Milsom – Clerk
ABSENT:

Neal Fraser, Caroline Horgan, Mrs. Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey
1.
Apologies and welcome
Apologies for absence were received from all absent committee members.   The meeting was quorate.
2.
Membership
The committee noted the membership of the committee.   At the present time there was a vacancy for a member as Mrs Ivanka Brown had retired from the board.
3.
Pecuniary Interests

There were no declarations of pecuniary interest in relation to any of the agenda items, and no new declarations from members of the committee.

4.

Minutes

The minutes of the Resources Committee meeting held on the 16th March 2017 were agreed as a correct record of those meeting and signed by the committee chair.
5.

Matters Arising and referred items
Car Park re-design and site security

Car Park – An officer from the council Highway department would be visiting the school next Tuesday to look at the site and see if the parking and bus bays could be reconfigured to make better use of the available space.

Q. What is the current policy with regard to staff parking?

A. Teaching staff take priority for spaces in the car park, with other staff being allocated bays based on length of service however some bays are allocated to staff who, as part of their contract, have to make frequent trips or home visits.
Q. When will it be possible to undertake work considering the current state of the car park?

A. This cannot happen this summer as there will not be sufficient time to allocate a contract so the surface will need to be patched again and the full remodelling, resurfacing and remarking work scheduled for one of the longer holiday periods in the new year.

Site Security – As a result of earlier discussions both in school and at committee, initial quotations for electronic gates for the car park and pedestrian access would cost in the region of £12,000. 
Improvements to the internal security by isolating the office and reception area from the rest of the school by installing automatic doors rather than the current manually opened doors, would cost £3,450 per set of doors.   This would improve security but because of touch pads would allow pupils better access.   One of the reasons why security had been an issue was the need for additional ventilation in classrooms and thus the opening of external doors to improve air flow.   In the recent hot weather even this had not been adequate and the school has purchased and installed air conditioning in some classes which had proved effective.   The proposal was to extend this and also install it in the medical room as medicines need to be kept at a constant appropriate temperature and the medical office often exceeded the recommended temperature.   The listed costs were for the equipment only, not the installation.
Q. How will the secured internal doors be operated by staff?

A. There are several options.   Staff can have personalised key fobs or security passes which will allow them to access the teaching area of the school and reception will operate the electronically controlled doors in the same way that they are able to allow access through the main doors.   This will also reduce the opportunities for visitors to the school who tailgate staff and parents from getting any further than the reception area of the school.    In addition being able to isolate some areas of the school with security doors will allow more community use of the designated areas such as the hall which could generate more income through extended use of the premises. 

The committee agreed to defer the installation of electronic gates to the car park and refer the matter back to the full board.

There were no other matters arising from the minutes which were not covered by agenda items.

There were no other matters referred for consideration by the committee.

6.
Estate & Health and Safety

The committee received the report School Business Manager which was very comprehensive, and covered a range of matters listed on the agenda.   She was thanked for her report.   The committee went through the main areas.

Premises Building Maintenance – Priority Plan and Capital Projects Time lines and funding
The Estates Report listed all of the works undertaken in the current financial year whether funded by the LA or by the school through various funds at its disposal of grants which had been applied for.
Hoists – The pool hoist had been replaced as it was beyond its recommended life.

Q. What was the problem with the hoist?

A. The hoist was 7 years old and the normal life is 5 years.   There may be internal corrosion of the supports which cannot be seen when the equipment is serviced so given the age of the equipment it was condemned.   The time limit had been introduced as there had been an accident involving a hoist when in use and the subsequent investigation had identified internal corrosion.

The school had applied for DDA funding for hoists in classes CR and SRD but the installation would take place whether the grant funding was provided or not.   A refurbished hoist from Red Gates would be installed in the physio room.

Q. Why are the new hoists being installed now and not earlier?

A. These will be required in the new rooms to accommodate the needs of pupils who will be based there.   The school policy is only to install new hoists as they are needed because of the need for them to be serviced every 6 months.   If a hoist is not required and installed the school does not incur a service charge and this saves funding in the budget.
The fourth boiler has starting to cause a problem and this had been reported to the LA who had replaced the other three.

An application had been made to the Big Lottery Fund to refurbish the sensory garden but this had not been approved.   The alternative plan was to undertake fundraising to pay for this although some of the schools funding could be allocated to pay some of the cost.

Accidents – The report was noted.   The reduction in the number of accidents was attributed to the fact that one particular child had left the school.

7.
Staffing & Personnel


Staffing requirements had been agreed for September and the school would be fully staffed.   Two teachers were leaving and one was going on maternity leave later in the autumn.    Some support staff were leaving or had left and permanent appointments had been made.   Some had been undertaking roles such as lunch time supervisors and had been offered support staff roles.   By keeping the adverts on the web site the school had been able to fill posts and the posts had also been advertised at Regina Coeli.

One member of the admin team was also leaving and that post had also been filled.


The school had paid an annual subscription of £300 and would be able to place advertisements on the Teacher Croydon site.   It was suggested that some other staff and governors might know individuals who would be interested in working at the school.

Performance Pay Reviews – The report for non-teaching staff was dealt with as a part B item. 

There were no other staffing matters to report.

8.
Financial Reports


Q4 and Final CFR – The figures had not changed since the last report and the CFR was approved and signed by the chair.


Contracts


Energy Supply – A report on electricity consumption showed a reduction since the installation of the new lighting


Gas Contracts – The committee agreed to a 1 year contract through Black Sheep for the main school and a 2 year contract with Opus for PMLD.


Photocopier Lease – The new copiers would be installed during the summer and the cost would be £500 less than anticipated.

Q1 - All the staffing changes referred to had been included in an amended budget sheet which was given to the governors.


Other factors impacting on the budget was a change in the number of Croydon pupils from 91 to 90 and confirmation of the funding for the autumn and spring which had been negotiated at the new high needs top up figure.   The school would continue to undertake individual pupil assessment according to funding bands and advise the LA although they had proposed to use a flat rate formula.   At the present time the flat rate funding level would meet current pupil needs.

It was confirmed that although the school had incurred a very high level of staff sickness during the first quarter the £30,000 sickness insurance reserve had not yet been used.   The sickness and absence report analysed the absences and the bulk of these were 11 staff who had high absence, some with long term issues.

Q1 was formally approved and signed by the chair.   
It was noted that the LA had a funding deficit far in excess of the £4.5m for special education which had been discussed previously and this would mean that at some time in the future it would have to be addressed either through reduced funding allocations or being met through other sources.

Pupil & Sports Premium Reports – Although the funding was on a financial year basis, its use was on an academic year through identified programmes.   The report would be presented in the autumn.   Governors discussed how disadvantaged funding was used supporting identified pupils to access education and improve integration into society through raising self-esteem.


Procurement Card Report – The use of the card was noted and approved.


Financial Spot Check – The chair had carried out a spot check on the financial records and his report was filed in the minute book.   No actions were required.


Funding from OLA’s – Governors asked about the debt figure on the final balance sheet for the year and were advised that this related to OLA accounts.   They and hirers were invoiced in a variety of ways.  Hirers at the start of a letting period, some OLA’s paid monthly some early in the term and some later but there were no actual outstanding debs left from current users.

It was suggested that although the school could add an administration charge to its invoices, it would be more appropriate to insert a late payment fee of 5% if an invoice was paid after the 30 day period.


Apprentice Levy – The governors discussed both the size of the levy and how the school could not only access this but give staff time off to undertake any agreed course of study.   


Q. What courses are there?


A. The LA has not yet managed to organise any courses


Q. What is the time period for use of the funds which have been removed from the school?


A. They have to be used within 2 years.


Q. How much is it this year and how is it calculated?


A Just under £12,000 and it is based in the pay of staff that pay NI.   It is 0.5% of their basic pay.


Q. What happens to any funds that have not been spent on training?


A. It reverts back to the government.


Looked After Children


Q. How many looked after children are there in the school?


A. There are currently 6, 4 from Croydon, 1 Greenwich and 1 Wandsworth.


Q. How is funding accessed?


A. A specific programmed needs to be agreed with the parents and the LA representatives prior to the release of any funding.  


Gift Register List – The receipts were noted.


Friends of St Giles and School Fund Accounts – The governors noted that the accounts had been audited.


Inventory and Asset Disposal – The list was noted and agreed but the board asked that in future the age and condition of equipment be recorded.

Carry Forward Balance and the Analysis of Balances - The committee was concerned at the size of the carry forward balance and felt that this should be used or identified for particular projects.   It was however agreed that it was prudent to retain sufficient funds to allow for a possible shortfall in funding and changes to staffing needs over time.
The SBM was thanked for her comprehensive report.   
9.
Whole School Development Plan and Governor Monitoring
The WSDP would be discussed in detail at the board meeting next week.   The committee discussed how future monitoring should be carried out and linked to the SDP areas.   Some new areas had been identified and it was agreed to deal with this at the full board meeting.

10.
School Policy Review

Policies for review in the autumn had been identified and would be added to the next agenda.

Discretionary Leave Policy - The only policy presented for approval at the meeting was the Discretionary Leave Policy which was based on a model Croydon Policy but had been amended to meet the school needs and had been discussed with staff and governors representatives.


The policy was formally approved.

No other policies were presented for approval or noting at the meeting.
11.
Any Other Business

Parental Questionnaire – It was agreed that this be dealt with at the full board meeting.

There was no other business.

12.
Confidentiality
As there were no matters of a confidential nature contained in the Part A Minutes it was agreed that the Part A Minutes could be published after they had been agreed by the chair.

13.
Date of next meeting
The following dates were confirmed for meetings of the committee, commencing at 6.00 p.m.:

19th October 2017
20th March 2018
19th July 2018


As there was no other business the meeting closed at 8.35 p.m.


Date ……………………..


Chairman ………………………….
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